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GENERAL MEETING 
 
The General Meeting of the WCRA will be held on Tuesday, October 28  at Rainbow Creek 
Station, Willingdon at Penzance in Burnaby, at 1930 hours.  
 
Entertainment will be a vintage slide who put together by Bob Hunter from collections of 
Bob Gaevert and others. 
 
ON THE COVER  
 
White Pass & Yukon 2—8—2 steam locomotive #73 steams dockside in Skagway Alaska, 
ready to depart up the hill with a train load of guests—including West Coast Rail Tours White 
Pass tour 2014. (photo by Keith Anderson). The story of this tour starts on page 17. 
 
NOVEMBER CALENDAR  
 
· West Coast Railway Heritage Park open daily 1000 through 1600k  
· Friday, October 24 to October 30—Mystery of the Magic Pumpkin, children $12, adults 

free—all children take home a pumpkin (see page 10) 
· Friday, November 7—Deadline for items for the December 2014 WCRA News 
· Saturday, November 22—Refresh Market, CN Roundhouse & Conference Centre 
· Saturday, November 22—WCRA will drop the puck (Polar Express promo) at the 

Vancouver Giants game (against Prince George) - 1900k, Pacific Coliseum 
· Tuesday, November 25—WCRA General Meeting, Bunkhouse Dinner at 1900k pre 

meeting, cost $20 at door—see page 5. General meeting starts 1930k as usual. 
· Saturday, November 29 / Sunday, November 30—first weekend of Polar Express, trains at 

1000, 1200, 1400 and 1600 each day—see page 10. 
· Tuesday, December 16—Note the date! WCRA Annual Christmas Dinner & Awards 

Night—Accent Inn in Burnaby, 1730k, cost $42.50—see page 6 
 

The West Coast Railway Association is an historical group dedicated to the preservation of British 
Columbia railway history. Membership is open to all people with an interest in railways past and present. 
We are a non-profit British Columbia society, registered as a Canadian charity. Membership prices are as 
follows,        Please note that GST must be  added to all fees: 
Senior $50 ($52.50), Individual $55 (57.75), Family $65 (68.25) E Members (electronic newsletter 
only) are $35  ($36.75) Senior, $40  ($42.00) individual and $50 ($52.50) family.  Other categories are: 
 - Junior Member     (age 18 and under )    $ 30 ($31.50)  
 - Sustaining Member    $100 (tax receipt) plus membership type regular fee 
 - Life Membership $700 ($735) individual life / $1,200  ($1,260) family life 
All memberships include the monthly newsletter, Heritage Park admission (except Special Events), mini 
rail rides and discounts on food and merchandise. The Association holds a monthly meeting on the last 
Tuesday of the month at 1930 hours in Burnaby at Rainbow Creek Station in Confederation Park. Apply 
through www.wcra.org or mail to WCRA, PO Box 2790 Stn. Term., Vancouver, B.C., V6B 3X2. 
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EDITORIAL  
 
RING OF SUPPORT—A FUNDRAISER WITH A NEW RING….. 
 
One of the fundamentals of any non profit organization is the need to continually fundraise. In 
designing fundraising there are many things to be taken into consideration. These include not 
only what the funds are earmarked for, but also how they will be acknowledged and 
associated with the donors’ interests in our activities. 
 
It has been some time since WCRA had a new ongoing fundraiser, but now we have launched 
a new one that will continue into the future. If you think about the Expo 86 Heritage Bricks 
(which now make up the floor of the Locomotive 374 Pavilion), you are on the right track. 
 
The Ring of Support (See back cover for details) will consist of nice engraved paving stones, 
and these stones will be placed around the perimeter of the turntable at the West Coast 
Railway Heritage Park creating a permanent Ring of Support. The names of supporters will 
be permanently engraved into the stones. 
 
This makes for a huge variety of new options to those who wish to support the preservation of 
our railway heritage—you can have your own name or the names of your loved ones. They 
can be in memory of some one, or just an opportunity to name anyone in support of WCRA.  
As the pavers are progressively installed, the ring around the turntable will grow with more 
and more stones being added, building out the central plaza around the turntable. 
 
Cost per paver engraved and installed is just $200 for the first, and $150 for additional ones. 
We sold our first 20 at the Gala on September 9, so we are getting started. 
 
Get on board and watch the Ring of Support grow! As the ring grows, so will our ability to 
fund the preservation of BC’s railway heritage. 

               ���  

ASSOCIATION NEWS    

FROM THE SEPTEMBER GENERAL MEETING 
 
Chair Bill Johnston called the meeting to order at 19:33 with approx.  35 members and 
guests present: 
· A moment of silence was held in memory of Bill Esdale 
· The minutes of the last meeting were amended and approved 
· Gordon Bell presented the President’s Report on behalf of Ken Tanner, noting the many 

collections projects currently in progress. He also noted that the open observation car 
Henry Pickering had completed another season with Rocky Mountaineer and had been  
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     returned to Squamish. Polar Express tickets for the three weekends of operation this year are      
     now on sale, same prices as last year. Lastly, he reported that a new winter tours approach is   
     being undertaken and will be announced shortly. 
· Gordon Bell reported further for Ken that our financial results are on track at end 

September, and that the Gala was financially successful. 
· The Heritage Park report was next, and noted were recent work party on the exterior of the 

Brightbill Heritage House, and efforts to find a brake cylinder to install on the Alberta. 
Gordon also noted that the log books will be removed from our site soon as they are heading 
over to the Adventure Centre area for a new display. 

· Mystery of the Magic Pumpkin was reported to be selling well, and the busy season at the 
CN Roundhouse & Conference Centre was noted. 

· Mike McGaw provided a report on the progress on the BCER 960 project, noting that cab 
painting was pretty much complete and work continues to finish the rear truck. 

· Don Evans presented the fundraising report, noting the gala and the new Ring of Support 
· A Tours Committee Meeting is now set for October 23 
· Bill Johnston reported the Locomotive 374 Pavilion was very busy in September, new 

member Evan Wilken was introduced as the latest 374 volunteer 
· Events and meetings schedule was overviewed—noted that December 16 will be the date of 

the December meeting and our Annual Awards Night and Christmas Dinner 
· Ryan Cruickshank gave a Trackside Report 
· Entertainment was video of the Sacramento Northern electric line 
 
MEMBER NEWS 
 
Sad to report this issue on the passing on of Jack Schaub, a WCRA member since 1998. Jack 
enjoyed travelling on many of our WCRA tours over the years and always dropped by at train 
shows where WCRA was exhibiting. Our condolences to his family. 
 
Our best wishes to Bill Marchant who is expected to undergo surgery shortly—our thoughts 
are with you Bill. 
 
Congratulations to Paul and Mary Roy on the birth of their first great grandchild—a healthy 
great grandson Sashan arrived on September 19th! 
 
Our thoughts are with Donna Fourchalk and her family on the loss of her mother, who passed 
away in early October. 
 
The medals just keep coming—congratulations to WCRA members who competed in the 
Special Olympics and won—to Sean Beddows who took two golds, one silver and one bronze 
in swimming events and to Karl Anderson who was on the gold medal softball team. The 
softball team will go on to the world event next year in Los Angeles, the only Canadian team to 
advance to this level. 
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PLEASE RENEW YOUR MEMBERSHIP 
 
If your address label reads 09 30, you need to renew now. If your label reads 06 30, this is 
your last issue. We need you as members—please renew. (J.D.) 
 
NEW MEMBERS   
 
The WCRA welcomes to membership: 

· Terri Lynn Abbey and family of Squamish; 
· Elena Cernicka and family of North Vancouver; 
· Kimberley Cummings and family of Garibaldi Highlands; 
· Gus Gregg and family of Delta; 
· Heather Headridge and family of Squamish; 
· Niki Hurst and family of Squamish; 
· Gin Kang and family of Coquitlam; 
· Victor Kraatz and family of North Vancouver; 
· Greg Newby & Manon Germain and family of Surrey; 
· Keith & Jayne Reeves and family of Garibaldi Highlands; 
· Anuk Tauson-Bridgman and family of Vancouver; 
· Evan Wickens of Burnaby; 
· Patrick & Catherine Wilson and family of Garibaldi Highlands 
· Walter Bodzian of North Vancouver 

 
We welcome back to membership . 

· Don Jansen of Abbotsford; 
· Diane Manship and family of Squamish; 
· Randy Reinsch of Delta; 

·  Sheila Robertson and family of Coquitlam      (J.D.) 
 
WCRA TRIVIA #311 - by Ryan Cruickshank 
 
What was the longest timber trestle in North America? 
               (find answer on page 30) 
 
BUNKHOUSE DINNER PLANNED WITH NOVEMBER 25 MEETING 
 
The November 25 general meeting will start off with a very special treat—a Bunkhouse 
Dinner is available at 1900k (7:00PM) before the meeting at Rainbow Creek Station  for 
those who wish to enjoy an old style bunkhouse dinner. The dinner will be served railway 
bunkhouse style and will consist of chicken, potatoes, trainwrecker beans and buns for a cost 
of just $20. Please let us know in advance at the October meeting, or by calling Jenn at the 
office (604-524-1011) so we know how many will attend for the meal. The general meeting 
will start as usual at 1930k. (D.E.) 
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ANNUAL DINNER AND AWARDS NIGHT—DECEMBER 16 
 
Please note that the Annual Awards Night and Christmas Dinner has been shifted this year, 
from the November meeting to the December meeting date. This excellent annual event will be 
held this year on Tuesday, December 16, 2014 starting at 1730 hours. Come out and enjoy a 
wonderful Christmas dinner together and help recognize our volunteers as the annual awards are 
presented. Location this year is the Accent Inn at 3777 Henning Drive (at Boundary Road) in 
Burnaby. Free parking at location or easy access via SkyTrain to Joyce or Gilmour and #28 bus 
to the door. Tickets will be available at the October and November general meetings, or by 
calling Jenn at 604-524-1011. Tickets required for this event as space is limited. (M.C.M.) 
 

COLLECTION  
 
BELL ISLE GETS NEW ROOF 
 
The former CN sleeper Bell Isle has a new roof. The EPDM membrane was completed by 
Randy Lucas in the PGE Carshop in early October. The Belle Isle sleeper will now be able to 
return to its exhibit location on the Garden tracks at the Mac Norris Stn. Photo by Trevor Mills. 
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PGE #2 PROGRESSES 
 
(Sept 15th)  Several weeks ago we stripped off both sides the old 3-1/2 inch metal banding 
that had been applied to cover-up the bends and buckles of the locomotives side walkway-
running boards, this has also involved the removal of the old rusted and damaged original 
hardware that was completely unsavable. This required the application of new 18 foot pieces 
of angle and strip bar stock that has been drilled, tapped and bolted in place to avoid warping 
from welding. But before this was done, the main air reservoir tanks required removing and 
remounting in a proper method to permit the walkway decking to be straightened and the face 
trim applied in an original and acceptable manner.  Pleased to report that the engineer’s side is 
now complete and work is progressing on the (left) fireman's side......   
 
Wednesday and Thursday, September the 17th & 18th were a couple of extra shifts this week. 
Roy and I worked on freeing-up the valve gear to speed-up work on the fireman's side of the 
locomotive, the picture shows it all—you can see the chain pull right across and tied onto the 
valve rod crank. This is the last seized part of the Stephenson's valve gear that has given us a 
headache, it was cleaned and oiled back in April and had fresh oil applied every week over 
the last two months and it still would not let go. The same thing was happening to the 
operating counterbalance spring, that's the round drum with holes in the middle of the picture, 
but I got that cleaned out and lubricated O.K.—but not the valve rod crank. 

I was wondering what to do next when Roy came along and we decided to loosen the bearing 
cap and see what that would do. With a couple of big wrenches, Roy got between the front 
drivers and got the bearing cap loosened off but it still would not budge. We put as much  
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pressure as the chain pull could handle and gave it a clout with the big hammer and it started 
to move, by the time we had moved it half a stroke we were both beat so we put more fresh 
oil on it and called it a day......    
 
Herb and I went in on Thursday morning and worked on the same thing again, it was still 
seized and moved very little, we put two chain pulls on it this time, one pulling forward and 
the other pulling back and with more fresh oil and a few more smacks with the hammer it 
started to move again. Then after 6 or 8 pulls back and forth it started to move more easy and 
we got a full stroke on it. After a little more work it moved free enough to remove the chain 
pulls and work it with a long bar, it now swings freely by hand. We then wound-up the 
counter balance spring to the correct tension and locked it,   
 
With this all done we were ready to hang the fireman's side air reservoir in  place but with the 
open space available Herb got a fit of ambition and removed the rusted out 3 inch crossover 
pipe that goes from one side of the saddle tank to the other, under the boiler. This can be seen 
at the top of the  picture, just a little left of center and all rusted away. Once we got this 
crossover pipe removed and had it laying on the floor, it was clear that it was just a little past 
its best due date! We then used the little fork lift truck and hung the air reservoir in place 
ready for next Monday’s work party.....   
 
A note to this, Donna has already bought us a length of 3 inch black ABS water pipe that we 
plan on bending into shape to fit the connections and apply it back onto the bottom of saddle 
water tank.........   (M.L.) 
 
BCER 960 UPDATE 
 
Just a brief update on Bill, Bob and Mike's progress on 960….. 
Cab sides, windows, doors,  and now the roof are finally spray painted. Looking great. 
Tedious detailing on rear truck spoked wheels and the two motor housings virtually complete. 
 
And where we've ambitiously targeted  to go next....Windows and doors touched up and 
installed with glazing set in place. (will be great to get these pieces including the glass up off 
the shop floor ) Decals to be vetted, produced and installed. 
 
Minor clean up is still required on one set of traction motor gear sets. Gear clam shell casing 
seals have to be produced and installed. Traction motors awaiting to be cranked / juiced,  with 
safe and sufficient power for their testing. 
 
Accordingly, after all this, we then finally reassemble the rear truck's numerous components. 
 
Next month we'll let ya know just how far we might have progressed on the above noted. 
We're still having fun, enjoying the Fall before the MP2 winter chill sets in. (M.McG.) 
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BILL PARKS ANNUAL VISIT 

We were delighted to see member 
Bill Parks, from Georgia, when 
he made his annual visit to 
volunteer at the shop again this 
September. 
 
Bill’s love is the Colonist car, and 
not much progress had been made 
as Randy has been off for some 
time. Bill got right to work and 
made some good progress on the 
fabrication of wood for the 
replica seats and berths that are 
being built for the end section of 
the car. He is an amazing wood 
worker and his help is really 
appreciated. 
 
It is always a delight to have Bill 
visit, he is a long time member 
and supporter of WCRA and puts 
himself to productive work each 
time he comes. 
 
Trevor Mills photo 
 

THANKS 
 
There are lots of thanks to pass on this month for donations of many items to the collection.. 
· To Hamish Purdy and the estate of Martin Rogers for the donation of some historic 

steam locomotive parts, a Pyle National generator and a Worthington duplex pump. These 
items will be useful for projects such as PGE #2 and other historic steam exhibits. 

· To Singh Biln and SRY for the donation of some now obsolete (to them) serviceable 6SL 
brake system parts 

· To member Bill Green for a substantial collection of his railway books and memorabilia, 
including many VIA Rail items from the 1980s and 1990s, WCRA historical items, 
pictures, tools and more 

· To Ethel Pattison for a drawing of BC Rail Dash 8-40CM #4611 
· To Walter Bodzian, former PGE / BCR bridge engineer and designer for a great 

collection of artifacts and drawings of bridges on the entire line from North Vancouver to 
Fort Nelson, as well as many personal items from his railway career. Of note are his 
investigation notes from the PGE derailment at Horseshoe Bay that led to the new tunnel 
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WEST COAST RAILWAY HERITAGE PARK 
  Home of the Royal Hudson 
 
MYSTERY OF THE MAGIC PUMPKIN 
 
October 24th to October 30th we are hosting Mystery of the Magic Pumpkin, a classic 
Halloween experience with a 40 minute train ride. Children then go through the magic 
pumpkin patch and try to choose the magical pumpkin. Other events include pumpkin arts and 
crafts, pumpkin bowling, mini rail and other fun activities. Entrance fee is only $12 per child 
and parents are free. Every child takes home a pumpkin!  

The event has been selling well (thanks for a great promotional effort Danielle) and promises 
to be a huge success. There is still time to get on board! (G. B.) 

NEW MINI RAIL SHED PLANNED 

Work has begun on the initial planning and design of a new mini rail maintenance and storage 
facility that will be located in the works area of the park on the east side of the roundhouse 
near the servery entrance. The new facility will include a full size maintenance bay for all mini 
rail rolling stock repairs as well as a storage barn that will allow for all locomotives and 
passenger cars to be parked inside at night and during the winter.  
 
The base of the complex will be two containers—one 40 foot for train storage and one 20 foot 
for the workshop. These will be placed side by side and then sheathed over with a wood shell 
to blend architecturally with the Heritage Park. Long term plans include adding a tunnel over 
the mini rail at this location using the back side of the storage facility as the anchor. (G.B.) 
 
POLAR EXPRESS 2014—TICKETS NOW ON SALE!  
 
Polar Express planning is now in full swing and we are planning the best Polar Express ever 
for 2014. The event will be running three weekends in 2014 starting on November 29th. If you 
can come out and give us a hand with this great event we will be looking for more volunteers 
than ever in 2014. Please contact Jeanene Nelson if you are interested in helping. 
 
The dates for the Polar Express event this year are November 29 / 30, December 6 / 7 and 
December 13 / 14. As in past years, the trains will depart the Mac Norris Station at 1000, 1200, 
1400 and 1600 for a 55 minute ride out to Squamish Terminals and back, while scenes and 
songs from the movie entertain the guests. Then, it is back to the North Pole where there will 
be Santa and Mrs. Claus, as well as a new gingerbread village added. 
 
More info and tickets are on sale now at www.wcra.org and they always move fast. Make sure 
you don’t miss one of our best annual events for the whole family. (G.B.) 
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WCRA TO DROP PUCK AT VANCOUVER GIANTS GAME NOVEMBER  22 
 
In a very special promotion for Polar Express, the WCRA will drop the first puck at the 
Vancouver Giants game on Saturday, November 22. The game is against Prince George and 
game time is 1900k at the Pacific Coliseum. Come out and support the Vancouver Giants 
hockey team, and cheer on WCRA and Polar Express at the same time. (R. MacB.) 
 
PNR RAILWORKS VISITS 
 
The team of people from PNR Railworks made a special visit to the West Coast Railway 
Heritage Park on Wednesday, September 10. Al Schroeder, Patrik Eliasson and twelve of 
their crew came for lunch and a tour and were impressed with the facility. After a nice lunch 
catered by G Van Catering in the CN Roundhouse, Don Evans and Ken Tanner led them on a 
site tour including a mini rail ride. PNR has helped us several times over the years with 
trrackwork and track installation, including the placing of the rail in the new roundhouse when 
it was under construction. 
 
LOG BOOK PLINTHS REMOVED 
 
The plinths for the Squamish Log Books that have been stored for some time at the north end 
of the Heritage Park, have been removed. The District of Squamish has decided that they 
should now be installed at the Adventure Centre. Watch for them to spring up there as part of a 
new logging themed area. 
 
This now clears this area at the north of our site for a new railway logging themed exhibit. 
 
CHILDREN’S INTERACTIVE PLAY AREA UNVEILED 
 
The newly built Children’s Interactive Play Area (the wooden play train in the Howard Lyttle 
Park) was unveiled in an after work reception held at the park on Wednesday, October 8. The 
event was hosted by the Lions Club of Squamish (who built the train), and the Squamish 
Chamber of Commerce. It was a family affair, and municipal candidates were invited to 
show up and participate—and they did! 
 
The evening started at 1700k, with a bar run by WCRA, and hot dogs and hamburgers hot off 
the Lions Club Grill. The outdoor event was blessed with a perfect evening, especially the sun 
setting on Mount Garibaldi towards the end of the evening. Speaking on behalf of the Lions 
was President Dave Thomson, and for the Chamber Grace MacLeod. Gordon Bell did the 
honours for WCRA, while Jeanene and Sebastian covered the bar duties. 
 
Our great appreciation to the Lions Club of Squamish for taking on this project—it was  
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immediately put to use by the children present at the event. 

Lions Club of Squamish members pose with completed play train—Dave Thomson photos 
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SECRETS FROM THE ATTIC  
 
“SECRETS FROM THE ATTIC” 
        with Donna Fourchalk and David Thomson 
Entertainment in the Parlour 
 
Parlour:  (noun)   A room in a private dwelling for the entertainment of guests. 
 
Derived from the old French word parloir or parler (“to speak”), the Parlour has graduated 
over the centuries from a formal speaking room for clergy (medieval Christian Europe) to 
the 20th century amplification of a more ‘casual’ society in the form of a ‘drawing room’ or 
‘living room’. 
 
Whether nose-deep in a good book, curled up with cat by a hearty fire, or the joyous 
laughter of family and friends, the parlour was usually the gathering place for entertainment 
in any household. Music, plays, speeches, song, literature, photography, all occupied some 
outlet for individuals to relax, to be educated, and to entertain while being turned on and 
tuned in to the rest of the world. 
 
Amongst the vast list of favorite items families did and still do together in their own parlour/
living rooms are a couple of historical artifacts that help give a glimpse into the parlours of 

past. Both of the following items are 
currently on display in the BrightBill 
Heritage House at the West Coast 
Railway Heritage Park, so come and 
check them out. 
 
Steel Guitar 
Born in Laventure, Saskatchewan, this 
u n i q u e  g u i t a r ’ s  o w n e r ,  J o e 
Laventure used this instrument in his 
band in the 1940s. Mr. Laventure 
moved to Squamish in 1968 where he 
was part owner of the Chieftain Hotel. 
Mr. Laventure continued to use this 
guitar to entertain locals in and around 
Squamish. His daughters Brenda 
Rattray and Dolores Lewis donated the 
Gibson Consolette Guitar in 2012 to the 
WCRHP.  
 
(Photo by Dave Thomson) 
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Stereopticon 
Definition:  a projector for transparent slides often made double so as to produce dissolving 
views. Dorothy Dawson donated this Stereopticon; it was her Grandfathers James 
Todrick’s.  Dorothy (born in 1917 moved to Squamish in 1945) remembers her Grandfather 
always with this item in his home.  He gave it to Dorothy when she was a child. 

 

FUNDRAISING . 
 
AERIAL PHOTOS OF HERITAGE PARK AVAILABLE 
 
We are really excited that we have a new high resolution aerial photograph of the West 
Coast Railway Heritage Park now available. Our thanks to member Jim Saunders and O & 
S Engineering for arranging to get this great shot taken on May 18, 2014 (as well as others 
that include the MP 2 shops area taken August 3rd.).  A low res image of this was on our 
back cover last month. 
 
The photo has been made available to us to use as a fundraiser for the WCRA and we are 
offering copies to members in either high resolution digital format or a photographic print in 
varying sizes. The detail is absolutely amazing—you can visually catalog each piece on the  
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site that day from the photo. 
 
So, here’s the deal—if you would like a high res digital image, please make a $25 donation 
to the WCRA. Photographic prints will be made individually in sizes 8 x 10 or larger, and 
each will be a custom order. For a custom order photographic print please make a $50 
donation. Donations can be made on line or through Jenn at the office (604-681-4403). Once 
a donation is made we will arrange to get the print you request to you. 
 
PLANNED GIVING—REMEMBER WCRA IN YOUR WILL 
 
Have you considered a gift to the WCRA in your will? This is an easy way to make sure that 
organizations you love and wish to have future success are looked after in the future. It 
generates a major tax savings for your estate and takes just a few minutes to put in place.  
 
WCRA has a Planned Giving package that we would be happy to send out or discuss at your 
request, as well as several independent advisors if you wish to discuss this with someone. 
Don Evans has the info and will be happy to send it to you. Call Don at 604-988-3435. 
 
CORPORATE MATCHING DONATIONS? 
 
Does the company you work for support charitable giving by its employees with a matching 
program? More and more do, and when these are in place your donated dollars go even 
further. For example, Telus has such a program where they will match employee or retiree 
donations dollar for dollar to a maximum of $2,500. So—follow this through—you decide to 
donate $2,000, the company matches that amount. Result—the charity gets $4,000, and you 
get a charitable receipt for your $2,000 part—returning you between $300 and $800 
depending on your tax rate. So—your real net cost of from $1,200 to $1,700 nets the charity 
$4,000. Having your donation multiplied is a great way to support organizations you love. 
 

374 PAVILION  
 
By the end of September just over 33,500 visitors have visited the Pavilion this year, slightly 
under the number for the same period last year. This September’s total of almost 4,500 
however is an all-time high for that month with most of the increase being foreign visitors. 
Those from Germany, UK and Australia seem to be the predominant nationalities.  
 
We are pleased to welcome new volunteers who will start to assist as they get familiar with 
our operations. They are Evan Wilken, Frank Barnhouse and Orrin Webber . Having said 
that we still need interested volunteers as back-up and relief during inevitable absences. 
Please contact George Game (ggame@mac.com)  or Bill Johnston (wmjohnston@shaw.ca) 
or phone the office at 604-524-1011 if interested.  (B.J.) 
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WEST COAST RAIL TOURS  
 
LOOKING AHEAD TO 2015 
 
West Coast Rail Tours is looking for new members on the Tours 
Committee. Are you an avid train traveler? We need your expertise to 
help us shape the tours business for 2015.  
 
POWDER HIGHWAY SKI SAFARI TOURS 
 
West Coast Rail Tours has launched a new winter tour and a brand new approach to marketing. 
The target audience are those who come to visit the west coast for winter skiing and the 
package we have created is both unique and exciting. This is the only trip of its kind, that 
escorts the guest to up to 11 ski mountains through the majestic Rockies, and comes in 10 day 
and 20 day packages. Escorted by an experienced ski host, the participants can choose from the  
Alpine Mountain Ski Adventure (Vancouver – Whistler to Lake Louise—five mountains) or 
the Powder & Peak Highway (Lake Louise to Big White—six mountains)—or put the two 
together. It’s the ultimate ski holiday adventure. 
 
Pricing runs from $3,299 shared for ten days inclusive of transportation, ski guide, 
accommodations and lift tickets. Details at www.westcoastalpineskiadventures.com  
 
INQUIRE NOW ABOUT THE FOLLOWING TOURS PLANNED FOR 2 015: 

· April 17—20 (4 days) Great Wolf Lodge Family Tour, Washington State 
· Feb. 11-22 (12 days) Zimbabwe by Rail, $4,749 double, $5,135 single 
· April 17-May 1 (12 days) 11 night Hawaii Cruise and Honolulu 
· May 8-11, (4 days), National Train Day Tour in Seattle, approx. $700 
· May 11- 21 (11 days) Garratts in Zimbabwe 
· May 17-29 (12 days) African Wildlife Safari 
· May 12—21 and July 14 to 23 (10 days) Magic of Haida Gwaii  
· July 9—13 (5 days) White Pass & Yukon Steam Spectacular 
· TBD - Alpine Lakes & Scenic Trains 
· TBD – Trains, Wineries & Treasures of Northern California 
· TBD – Trains of the Colorado Rockies 
· TBD – Louisiana – Mississippi by Rail 
· TBD – Japan by Rail 
· TBD – Trans-Siberian Express 
 

Call Jennifer Mitchell at 604-524-1011 or email tours@wcra.org 
for individual itineraries pricing on ANY of these tours 

West Coast Rail Tours, Your expert in train travel    www.westcoasrailtours.com 
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FEATURE ARTICLES 
 
WHITE PASS & YUKON TOUR 
       - story and photos by Keith Anderson 
 
Our 2014  tour ran from 17th July to 21st July with a total of 16 passengers, including yours 
truly as tour guide.  Our guests, Jennifer, and I met at the Vancouver airport for the first time, 
with all of us introducing ourselves to the others. It was the start of a tour that was enjoyed by 
all.  Our group was quite compatible with each other.  I would not be surprised if new lasting 
friendships were made as part of this. 
 
Before we departed, we learned that our hotel in Whitehorse was changed.  We stayed at the 
Yukon Inn, which is about 1 km from Main Street, rather than the Westmark which was 
originally arranged.  Our good group took it all in stride..   
 
We were picked up at the Whitehorse airport by Liz of Black Bear tours.  She and another of 
her drivers took us to Miles Canyon on the Yukon River, just above Schwatka Lake.   Liz 
explained some of the history of the area, and then took us to Yukon Inn, where we settled in, 
and later met in the Legends Room for a “welcome dinner”.  The Yukon cooking was very 
good with generous portions.  At the time that we were there, there was a men’s fastpitch 
softball tournament with many teams.  A few of those teams were in our hotel, including the 
winner of the tournament, Argentina.  Understandably,  we saw lots of excitement. 
 
The Frantic Follies,  a Vaudeville revue, is a very good variety show - lots of Robert Service 
poetry, with actors portraying the poems. Can Can dancers, singing dancing, and much music 
of the gold rush time.  Nearly all of our group went there, and all came away saying how good 
it was.  A local star, Hank Karr, was featured doing individual music, and music with the 
troop.  The members of the show are multitalented.  This show is in its 46th year now. 
 
Next day. We travelled to Skagway by bus, stopping at Carcross along the way.  Our driver 
kindly stopped at other scenery locations along the way, in particular, at Emerald Lake, which 
is beautiful.  It was noted that the trees and other plants changed as we came towards Skagway, 
changing from alpine to coastal rainforest.   
 
On arrival, and after settling into our hotel, a group of six of us walked from the hotel to the 
White Pass shops about a kilometre away.  Along the way, we observed the #195,  a 2-8-2 
displayed near the coach yard.   Observed in the coach yard were indications that additional 
tracks would be laid there.  In response to growing passenger business, the railway has had 
many new passenger cars built since 2000, including three new cars so far in 2014, built by 
Hamilton Manufacturing in Washington.  Cars are built to similar appearance to the existing 
(and historic) fleet.  At the shop, we saw many of their diesel units, including a work train that 
was moving rock nearby.  #73 was outside, but could not find #69.  We were told that it was in  
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the paint shop locked up.   It should be noted that even though the WP&Y operate in two time 
zones, e.g. Alaska and Pacific Standard,  all train movements are on Alaska time everywhere 
on the line. 
 
The trip to Fraser Meadows with #73 was on our menu for the following morning.  After a 
good breakfast, we went to the WP&Y station, met our rep, who escorted us to the train that 
was now located on the cruise ship dock. (cover photo) The last car of the six car train was 
reserved for our group!  We were exclusive in the car  #248, Lake Tagish, originally built in 
1887.  The overhead brass baggage racks have “WP & Y” brass lettering on their ends! 
 
Once our train went by the shop, and started climbing, #73 sounded very inviting. The grade 
changed to 3.9% near mile 7.  The effort put out by our steam locomotive was very impressive 
on the 3.9%.  The sound was beautiful.  The engine crew knew how to run her.  There was no 
wheel slipping on the grade!  The scenery from the train as we climbed is beautiful.  Near the 
top, is a station name sign “Inspiration Point”, which is just that when you look at the scenery.   
The rail line follows the gold rush route over White Pass.  A sign can be seen identifying the 
“Trail of ‘98” beside the track.  At the summit, there is a 3.9% downgrade to Fraser Meadows, 
where our train turned on a specially built loop track.   (below) 

The train was stopped there while #73 pumped water from a small creek there to refill the  
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tender.  Once other trains cleared, we began our return to Skagway.  At some places along the 
way, from our train we could see other trains on the hill as well.  On our return, most folks 
from our group went to the Skagway Fish Co restaurant, located near the cruise ship dock, for 
supper.  The fish selection there is very good and recommended. 
 
Carcross day next.   Our 7 car train with diesel #114 leading was located at the shop for 
loading.  We were bused there, and, again, we had the last car on the train.  The PA needed a 
little attention, so that the commentary provided by guides from the railway could be heard in 
each car.  These guides provided good description of the railway, and, in particular, scenery 
comments, and historical anecdotes.   
 
Our train’s consist was diesel locomotive #114, a flat car with a container on it for baggage, 
car 211, (ex Sumpter Valley), 230 Lake Big Kalzes, 340 Lake Finlayson, 312 Tatshenshini 
River, 220 Lake Dewey, 218 Lake Atlin, and 222 Lake Lindeman. (which was our car!)  The 
ride up the hill was just as dramatic once more.  We stopped briefly at Fraser,  the BC / Alaska 
border, for Canadian Customs to come aboard to see our passports, which was done in an 
expedient and friendly manner.    
 
Onward we went to Bennett, where our train stopped for lunch, which was a very good stew.  
This keeps up a long tradition that the White Pass has, since the line did never carry dining 
cars.  Both northward and southward trains would stop at Bennett for the meal stop, which is 
rumoured to have been moose in earlier years.  During the stop, our passengers could walk 
around the area, and see where the Chilkoot Trail came in to Bennett, as well as some 
gorgeous views, and  the preserved St Andrews Church from gold rush times.   
 
There were many Chilkoot Trail hikers waiting to board the train for the ride to Carcross.  The 
railway carries many hikers in both directions from Bennett.  The ride was beautiful along the 
east shore of the lake, passing a few points of interest including Pennington Station at mile 
51.6,  and the BC / Yukon border with a Yukon sign on an island near the track a short time 
later.  We arrived in Carcross at mile 67.5 middle afternoon. (photo page 20) 
 
The train was put away on a storage track, with wood blocks under the locomotive wheels, and 
the engine chained to the track to prevent any unscheduled movement until the train was 
needed next morning for its run to Skagway.  We had about an hour in Carcross before we 
departed on a Chilkoot Charter bus with an excellent friendly and informed driver (Brian, I  
believe).  Knowing that we were railway aficionados, he arranged as best he could for us to see 
trains from the highway as we progressed toward Skagway.   
 
He stopped at Bridal Veil Falls, “up close and personal”, for photos, did his best to be fast 
going through US Customs, (they were expedient), and stopped across from Pitchfork Falls, 
and waited for a Fraser train to come down and cross the falls.  He showed us the penstock 
beside it, which takes water from Goat Lake above the falls to generate power for Skagway.   
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We arrived in Skagway, and were on our own in the town for shopping, train watching, and  
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supper.  In all, it was a GREAT day! 
 
The following day, everyone was on their own to do as they wished in Skagway, until our 
departure for Whitehorse by bus at 14:00.  We arrived at Yukon Inn in time for supper. 
 
Our last day was in Whitehorse. Many of us visited the McBride museum near the White 
Pass station, and rode the narrow gauge streetcar, until it was time to depart for the airport at 
15:30 for our Air North departure to Vancouver. The end of our Yukon adventure had come, 
until next time. This tour will run again in 2015—make your plans! 
 
TALES FROM THE ROUNDHOUSE—SQUAMISH IN THE SIXTIES 
            -by Joe Carroll 
 A MOVING EXPERIENCE 
 
There were always things to be moved at the North Yard. Moving things could involve 
anything from a handcart to a locomotive 'dead' or 'alive'. For some time I was working in a 
room rebuilding and checking engine sub assemblies such as cylinder heads, oil and water 
pumps and the like. The room was on the east side of the then new Diesel shop. A few doors 
to the south there was my foreman's office. Joe Mulhern was in his mid forties, and for a raw 
recruit like myself he was another mentor for me. He was from a PGE family and had lost a 
father and a brother in PGE service. It was a tough environment on that railway and many of 
the men and women I met there had lost family members or had close escapes themselves. 
Joe would come down to my doorway and  would usually want a hand to move a locomotive 
or a truck, trucks at that time being dragged over to the roundhouse for disassembly for repair 
or overhaul. 
 
One of these moves was to pick up a sick loco that was to be dropped off at the south end of 
yard by a Northbound freight and we would deliver a fresh serviced engine in exchange. The 
first part of the move was to get the fresh loco started and out of the shop. You have to 
understand that Joe M. was the hogger and Joe C. was the lesser being, and at age 21 I was 
OK with that. I hooked shop air to the locomotive and started filling the reservoirs. Sixty 
pounds of shop air would reduce the time the loco would have run while filling the air 
system, and my co-workers would appreciate less exhaust fumes in the shop. This would 
happen despite the roof vents provided. I then checked that the air hoses were connected to 
the trucks and that the cocks were set for air to the brake cylinders. After a quick walk in the 
pit I went up to running board level where my foreman had  finished his checks and with an 
exchange of 'okays?' we entered the cab. 
 
Joe was on the engineer's side and I was in the second man's seat. The twelve cylinder motor 
fired up and the air pressure came up quickly. We watched the  brake cylinder levers move 
and with the bell ringing we slowly backed out of the shop. I looked down at my workmates 
busy like so many ants across the large shop floor. I quickly brought my gaze to the rear of  
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the loco and seeing no problems turned my head from the bright light towards the shop. As I 
adjusted to the dimmer light I saw something strange, moving! The air hose I hooked the 
tank, once twenty feet long was now twice as long and was pulling the steel air pipe off the 
concrete wall! As if in slow motion I yelled at Joe to stop but at the same moment the hose 
blew off the tank and with a loud roar dumped all the air and that was that. 
 
My face felt redder than a '58 Ford rear light as I went down below to see what had been 
done. I discovered that the neither the hose nor the pipe had broken, the valve had broken off 
the tank! Still trying to avoid  my foreman's gaze I hurried to the tool room and drew out an 
easy-out, a new fitting and a hammer and a pipe wrench. As I got stuck in, Joe Mulhern said 
behind me, “We've got less than half an hour left to do the swap, after that the delay is 
attributed to our shop”. 
  
Well, I had the repairs done in about ten minutes and after the swap I still had to face our 
pipe fitter Hedley Buffrey and his apprentice Danny Confortin and explain what I had done. 
My gentlemanly foreman Joe never mentioned it again. I'd like to say it was the only goof of 
I made at the PGE but, of course, it wasn't. 

 
 CHRISTMAS THOUGHTS 
 
Looking back through my more than fifty-years old collection of  slides I came across a 
photo taken in the old roundhouse. A group of us grubby employees were all standing in 
front of a bench smiling with refreshments and food in hand. Behind us was a large stainless 
steel oven used for heating traction motor pinions which was pressed into service to heat the 
food. Looking at this happy crowd, many now in the big roundhouse in the sky, brought back 
all sorts of memories. Anyone working at the shops would find out, if they tried, that there 
was a lot happening in that town in the sixties. 
 
I was in my early twenties, not long off the boat and somewhat damp behind the ears. To my 
surprise I remember an early example of the sort of nice thing that would happen. Flo 
Harding, the wife of Stan Harding, (a former PGE engineer who after an injury became the 
Steam Plant operator) was having a social at her home. Bless her soul she invited  the boys 
from the bunkhouse including myself. When I arrived she had all her best china out and quite 
a crowd  including a man of the cloth. After a while every was going fine and I had met quite 
a few people and Flo presented us with a lovely spread of food and tea etc. Stan, who was a 
rascal decided this was a good opportunity to tease his wife. I'm sure she knew what was 
coming. “Hey Fuzzy” he said (Flo had tight curls) “What's with this tiny cup? My finger's 
stuck in the goofy handle! I want my mug!” Flo would have none of it and told him what he 
could do with his mug. Stan wasn't done yet, “what the heck is this? Tiny little crackers with 
dago sausage on 'em, where's my onion sandwich?” It was a good show from Stan, but I 
realize now that she had heard it all before and didn't let it faze her. The evening was typical  
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of the Squamish I got to know. For young men away from home—an alternative to the pubs. 
 
At that time I remember going to parties at the PGE hall, a large building used for weddings 
etc. I also remember Talent Shows at the High School. Although we had none of the fancy 
equipment we have today I remember having a good time. Tom Alexander and his wife with 
another local couple put on very good performance as a then popular “Folk Singer” group, 
that was long before the Beatles. Hedley Buffrey's daughter did well too, with her trumpet.. 
There weren't too  many options at that time. 
 
There was a movie theatre, and cable television which had no Canadian channels and hence 
no Canadian news. The only other option was radio, which really only worked well in the 
evenings and suffered from interference from the Telephone Exchange. A local group were 
concerned about this situation and tried to interest Canadian channels. CHEK 6 in Victoria 
were interested and they and the local group trudged up in the hills until the found good 
reception of CHEK. Enough money was raised to set up a repeater to allow reception in 
Squamish. That's how they did things in the sixties. 
 
Every Christmas the section gang went out and cut Christmas trees along the right of way for 
the employees. The highway did not go far beyond the valley so it was not unknown for the 
running boards of the locos to carry many kinds of cargo to the North Yard. For example 
when the marvelous Pemberton potatoes were ready it wasn't that unusual to see lumpy sacks 
on the running boards. 
 
Al Martin, the pipefitter was very permanently set up in the trailer court just up the road and 
had parties for the PGE bachelors and nurses and teachers in the tiny trailer. It was pretty 
innocent fun. If I tried to list all of the kindnesses the resident employees did for us 
“transients” I would run out of gigabytes, it was that kind of community. 
 
One cold snowy night I was on my last shift before going home down the rough road to 
Britannia and then down the relatively new road to Vancouver. My co worker Frank  
Mc Cormick and I were asked to stay late for an emergency. The Jordan spreader on the plow 
train had hit something really solid and the piston had knocked the cylinder cover off in 
pieces. Frank was twenty years older than me, trained on a British railway and a had done his 
share in the Army in WWII, he was a great co-worker. I was doing something while waiting 
for the pieces to arrive and Frank wandered off. He came back after a while and said “Away 
home wi' you laddie, I've spoken to Joe Mulhern and he says ye can go hame”. I protested 
that he needed help with the cover. “Och no”, he said “the plow gang will give us a hand, I 
live just doon in Squamish, You've a long snowy drive ahead , be careful”. 
 
Frank was just like the rest of my PGE buddies, I only worked at Squamish  and Williams 
Lake, but there were a lot like him. 
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From The Steam Chest - May 1963 
           -by Craig McDowall 
Pacific Great Eastern 
The PGE has surveyed a northward expansion route to Fort Nelson from Fort St. John, its 
present terminus.  This was done due to potential oil and lumber developments which would 
need a rail link to this area.  Fort Nelson is located some 300 miles northwest of Fort St. 
John.  If the rail extension is built, the PGE mainline mileage will increase by 30% to 1100 
miles.  The B.C. Government which owns the PGE, is optimistic that the railway will operate 
in the black for the first time in 1964 due to operating losses being cut in half over the 
previous year.   
 
Comox Logging & Railway Co. 
The CL& R received so much positive publicity when they placed Mikado #11 and their 
Shay #12 on display last fall, that they have decided to do some maintenance work on their 
two remaining steam locomotives:  2-6-2TT #7 and 2-8-TT #16.  Although the company 
admits that neither will probably be used in operation again, both will be repainted and re-
lettered and the property around the two will be cleaned up, grass trimmed etc so that 
interested parties will find it more accessible for photos etc.   
 
BCER 
The B.C. Electric Railway may be leasing a PGE diesel for a period of 18 months. It would 
likely be one of their 1000 hp MLW switchers and it is assumed it would be repainted due to 
the length of the lease. 
 
CN 
Canadian National diesel #841 has been sold to Acton Limestone Quarries in Eastern 
Canada.  During 1962, three CNR steam locomotives were scrapped: #5576 - a 4-6-2 at 
London, ON and 4-8-2's #6000 and 6066 at Winnipeg.  The January 1963 roster shows 13 
steam locomotives and of these, 2-8-0 #2164 has since been sold to the Ontario Government 
who are planning to establish a railway museum with steam power in operation.  Until a 
location is found, any equipment acquired will be considered bought by the Ontario 
Northland Rly (owned by the province).  So far, two locomotives have been acquired: the 
aforementioned #2164 and CPR 4-6-4 # 2839.   
 
CPR 
Unit #8300 arrived in Montreal on April 28th from Montreal Locomotive Works. She is a 
2400HP rebuild and now sports a chopped nose and has a rounded pilot without any 
footboards.  Like the newly delivered GP-30 units, #8300 also has the new monogram 
insignia.   
 
Hooker Chemicals 
The Hooker diesel #3 based in North Vancouver has had a new paint job.  The old colours of  
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yellow and green horizontal bars with a red crest on the cab have been replaced by a solid 
orange basic paint scheme (same as their tank cars) with black cab and white crest.  The unit, 
a GE centre cab model; it reportedly came from their Seattle operation when the NV plant 
was first opened some years ago. 
 
Great Northern 
GN's 'The International' running between Seattle and Vancouver has been going through 
some motive power changes recently.  The original two E-7's were replaced by two or three F
-7's (three when the train in the late 50's had up to 12 to 14 coaches in their consist!), are now 
seeing F-7's, only two and sometimes just one, as the train is now normally only 4-5 cars.  
Sometimes a GP-9 will be the head end power, and early this year saw the appearance of a 
single Alco 'A' unit.  But it appears that the normal power moving forward will be 'Geep' 
power.  And there is some talk already of abandoning the service if ridership keeps dropping.   
 
Northern Pacific 
The NP roundhouse in Seattle was locked up on March 22nd and it is just a matter of time 
until the building gets torn down. 
 
White Pass & Yukon 
The three new diesels (#95-97) left Seattle via Alaska Steamships on April 19th and were due 
in Skagway on the 23rd or 24th.  Coaches #214 & 216 have been shopped and are now half 
coach and half parlour cars.  This was due to a serious shortage of parlour cars.  Now every 
other coach on the system, with the exception of the combine, is now in parlour car 
configuration, 
 
A question arose on why the 'General Electric Company - Owners' plates are attached to the 
three diesels noted above.  It turns out that the three were bought on a payment plan and until 
the last payment is made, GE insists that the plates remain attached. 
 
WCRA 
 
The last wooden coach in official service on the Canadian Pacific, car #16, (MCM note:  I 
know that number from somewhere!!) has a lengthy history of former names and services 
which date back to its construction in 1890.  It was built by Barney and Smith as the sleeping 
car 'Sherbrooke' but was converted in 1910 to the business car 'New Brunswick'.  Its present 
number wasn't assigned until 1928, but in the intervening years, it served in locations across 
the country as evidenced by its frequent  renaming:  'Laurentian', 'Ontario', 'Selkirk', and 
lastly 'British Columbia'.  She is elegantly finished in inlaid varnished wood and the 
configuration contains a bedroom, stateroom, dining room, lounge and servants' quarters.  
Late in 1962, the #16 was replaced in its duties in Medicine Hat, AB by a steel car and was 
sent to Ogden Shops for disposal. 
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At the April 6th 1963 business meeting of the WCRA, a motion to purchase this car was 
made and passed.  On May 5th, the car arrived in Vancouver and donations are being sought 
to restore it to her original  condition and acquire period furniture and equipment.   To date, 
donations have totaled $96 which is a good start. 
 
SPIRIT OF RAIL HERITAGE GALA—A GREAT EVENT 
 
West Coast Railway Association held its Spirit of Rail Heritage Gala on Tuesday evening, 
September 9 and a great event it was. Just over 100 guests enjoyed the evening, which was 
held in Vancouver's Yaletown. Major themes for the evening were to act as a fundraiser as 
well as to recognize WCRA’s top donors over the years. 
 
The evening started off at the Locomotive 374 Pavilion, where guests were greeted with their 
evening pass and champagne, and nice appetizers were served. A string quartet provided 
enjoyable background music as our guests assembled for the evening. Manning the doors 
were Danielle Fourchalk and Bonnie Game, and several volunteer hosts were in costume. 
 
At 1815 hours, the bell of #374 was rung, and guests moved into the Travel Through Time 
tunnel as they transitioned from 1887 through time to today—and from the 374 Pavilion to 
the main banquet and activity hall in the Roundhouse Community Centre. The tunnel was 
dark with LED accent lights, and a large screen production to sounds of the Royal Hudson 
that took guests through the history of the rails, ending at the Heritage Park today in just two 

minutes! The floor was fogged and the effect quite 
dramatic—thanks to Dave Thomson and the creative 
team and Craig McDowall for the video. 
 
In the main hall, the bar was open and guests had a 
chance to partake in many fundraising 
activities…...there was Pin the Caboose on the Train, 
Pop the Balloon (both with great prizes), also the first 
unveiling of the Ring of Support (18 pavers were sold) 
and free framed photos of all guests as a takeaway. The 
stage backdrop was a breathtaking original painting of 
the Royal Hudson by artist Carl Chaplin , who was in 
attendance. 
 
At 1915k, guests were seated for dinner and MC Craig 
McDowall (left) welcomed everyone. Don Evans 
provided a brief historical talk about the role of the 
railways in creating Western Canada, and the history of 
the WCRA. Special guests were introduced, including  
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Grace McCarthy—BC’s best ever tourism 
minister and Royal Hudson aficionado (she wore a 
Royal Hudson cap all night)! (Photos Dave T.) 
 
Dinner was then served, to the accompaniment of a 
live pianist. The room was decorated very nicely 
and made for quite a sight as the sun went down 
and the red accent lighting took over the ambiance 
of the hall. 

After dinner, WCRA Chair Bob Philip took the stage and presided over the recognition of 
WCRA’s top donors. Eleven individuals and organizations were honoured with lovely 
rosewood plaques with gold engraving. These eleven have each contributed in excess of 
$100,000 and collectively represent over $12 million in financial support. 
 
Those honoured were: 

· Carl Vanderspek and Margaret Hope 
· CN 
· Don Evans and Deb Sankey 
· Hugh & Sharon Little / Westran Services 
· Government of Canada 
· John Hardie Mitchell Family Foundation 
· Paul & Mary Roy 
· Province of British Columbia 
· Rocky Mountaineer 
· Telus 
· The Tong & Geraldine Louie Family Foundation 

 
Without them, the Heritage Park we know would not exist. 
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The last part of the evening was the live auction, and our auctioneer Paul Martin did a great 
job auctioning the items. Auctioned were a UBC Thunderbirds Basketball package (thanks 
to Gerry Burgess), A Nicklaus North Golf Package (Whistler), a stay at the Westin 
Whistler Resort & Spa (thanks to O’Neill Hotels), a Vancouver Canadians birthday 
party of 20 including throwing of the first pitch (thanks to the Canadians and Jake Kerr), a 
private dinner for up to 12 people on board the railcar Alberta (thanks to the Heritage Park—
this item sold three times!), and lastly a fabulous Rocky Mountaineer Gold Leaf 
Package—Peter Armstrong helped this one live on stage, and the package grew to include 
hotel at destination and wine, and was offered and sold twice! - Thanks Peter!) 
 
The evening closed with thanks to all for coming, thanks to the auction prize donors, the cash 
donors to the evening George & Bonnie Game, Martin & Penny Zlotnik, Southern 
Railway of BC, the London Drugs Foundation, and Canadian Western Bank. The 
organizing committee of Dave Thomson, Shawna Rathbun, Gerry Burgess, George 
Game, Craig McDowall and Don Evans was applauded for their work and all the 
volunteers were thanked. It was a splendid evening. 
 

RAILWAY NEWS 
 
 
 
 
RPO MOVES IN ALBERTA / FP7A TO BE REBUILT 
 
CPR RPO car 3622 has been donated to the Champion Railway Park and moved in Alberta. 
The car sat at Aldersyde for some time, and now has been moved to the private railway park 
by Mullen Trucking, which used two cranes and a 13 axle dolly to handle the 83 foot long, 
117,000 pounds car.  (J.M.) 
 
CPR FP7A #1400 will get a complete rebuild at Progress Rail / EMD. It will review a new 
prime mover and electricals, making it essentially a new locomotive when it returns. 
 
 
 
 
PRESTIGE CARS ON THE MOVE 
 
VIA Train #1 from Toronto had a long consist on September 21, as it moved not only its 
regular 20 car consist but also six extra cars—five Chateau sleepers for Winnipeg—8225 / 
8218 / 8228 / 8216 / 8209 and the second Prestige class Park car 88710. Motive power was 
F40PH-3’s 6432 and 6419. (J.M.) 
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SERVICE TO CHUCHILL RESUMES 
 
VIA has resumed service on the Hudson Bay Railway to Churchill after a freight derailment 
shut the operations down for 1.5 months. The railway, which is owned by Omnitrax, faces 
difficult operating challenges with much of its track running on permafrost and sub arctic 
terrain. (BL) 
 
WINNIPEG UNION STATION UPGRADES 
 
Winnipeg Union Station has been getting some refurbishment and upgrades. The main 
rotunda and under tracks concourse have been redone and are most attractive. The entrance to 
the Midwestern Railway Museum has also been upgraded. (MP) 
 

OTHER NEWS 
 
Congratulations to the Halton County Radial Railway on the occasion of the group’s 60th 
anniversary. Ontario’s first and largest electric railway museum was first formed in 1953 and 
is located in Milton, Ontario. (BL) 
 
Congratulations also to the Toronto Railway Historical Association's work in preserving 
an LRC locomotive and retuning it to operating condition. LRC #6917 was fired up after 
much work, and (thanks to VIA’s assistance) powered up a test train of three LRC cars for 
photographers. Next up is body work and a paint job, then recertification for mainline 
operations. (BL) 
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TRIVIA ANSWER 
 
Southern Pacific Railroad's Lucin cutoff across the Great Salt Lake in Utah.  The crossing was 
32miles long when opened in 1904, however the 12.7 mile trestle section was replaced with an 
earth fill in 1955. 
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